15th Eastern European and Central Asian Alliance Declaration

Frankfurt, Germany, July 24-26, 2009

We, the participants in the 15th Annual Consultation of the Eastern European and Central Asian Alliance (Frankfurt, Germany), coming from Albania, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Germany, Georgia, Hungary, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Lithuania, Moldova, Poland, Slovak Republic, the United States of America, Costa Rica, India, Sri Lanka, the World Health Organization and International Organization on Migration,

•
Having reviewed and assessed the world-wide progress towards implementing the Programme of Action of the U.N. International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) in 1994 and the challenges and the opportunities ahead in accomplishing the goals and objectives of the ICPD, in the context of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), by 2015;

•
Having examined the situation in regard to sexual and reproductive health, in the specific context of Eastern Europe and Central Asia;

•
Note with concern, the unmet need in family planning and the lack of guaranteed reproductive health rights and of access to quality sexual and reproductive health information and services in many countries of the region;

•
Note with concern the inadequate attention and support given to family planning in international population assistance as evidenced by the decline of allocations to family planning from 54 percent in 1995 to approximately 4 percent today;

•
Take note of the revised cost estimates projected by UNFPA for maternal health, family planning, HIV/AIDS, and related items which show the costs will be much higher than those projected at the ICPD in 1994;

•
Urge that both governments and the international community give urgent attention to providing significant increase in funding for family planning, maternal health and al other components of reproductive health to meet the unmet need;

•
Urge that special attention be given to the needs of adolescents and young people in the area of information, sexual education and services;

•
Further urge that governments and the European Union give particular attention to the needs of migrants and marginalized groups, such as the Roma population, for information and services;

•
Call upon governments, with the help of international organizations such as the World Health Organization, the United Nations Population Fund and the International Planned Parenthood Federation, to promote and strengthen integrated services for maternal health, family planning, sexually transmitted infections and HIV/AIDS, with due regard for human rights and gender equality;

•
Recommend convening of another International Conference on Population and Development to coincide with the 20th Anniversary of the ICPD in 2014 or 2015 to take stock of the changes and issues that have emerged since 1994 and propose a new Programme of Action for implementation by governments, NGOs, the private sector and the international community.

